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A meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Welton Room, Welton Village Hall on Monday 14th April 2014.

                    Present: 
Cllrs D Pikett (Chairman), A Greenway, E Reall, Mrs M Chapman, S England,                   Mrs P van Gelderen, Mrs S Watson, Mrs K England, M Powell, A Lowen, A Linden and     G Hobbs
  Also present:  1 member of the public


                  

 Clerk:   Mrs Julie Murray
14/04/09  Chairman’s remarks


The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and congratulated Cllr Lowen on receiving a Deputy Commander’s Commendation in the 2014 New Year’s Honours List. 
14/04/10
Apologies
District Cllr Mrs D Rodgers sent her apologies. Cllr James was also absent, but no apologies were received.
14/04/11  Disclosure of pecuniary interests
  None
14/04/12
Minutes


On a proposal from Cllr Greenway, seconded by Cllr Reall, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote that the notes of the meeting held on 10th March 2014 were approved and signed as the minutes.
14/04/13  Clerk’s Report
       Lagoon area update: waiting to hear from the Solicitor - chased
       St Mary’s School Governor: still waiting to hear from the school – chased

Chancel Repair Liability: waiting for further information and quotes – will put back on the agenda when there is sufficient information to report.

       Library – Community Hub Application has been submitted and waiting to hear result after 2nd May
14/04/14  Correspondence 
       Ryland Design Services – Proposed site plan drawing re: Residential Development Land off Cliff Road

       Welton News – Request to produce pen pictures of Councillors

       LCC – Re Expression of Interest to run Welton Library response
       Walk in the Park – Thank you for grant and invitation to attend reception

       Lincoln & Lindsey Blind Society – Letter of thanks for grant 
14/04/15  Financial Matters
· On a proposal from Cllr Powell, seconded by Cllr Hobbs, it was RESOLVED following a majority vote (10 for, 2 abstensions by named payees) to accept the accounts presented for payment.
· Councillors received details of income and expenditure to 31.3.14.
· On a proposal from Cllr Greenway, seconded by Cllr Mrs Watson, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote to reimburse the Clerk for costs incurred for a puncture while carrying out her duties at Manor Park.
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TalkTalk

Broadband  

4.17

                 

 

TalkTalk

Mobile Phone 

175.24

             

 

E-ON

MPK Gas A/c 

63.81

               

 

EDF

PO Electricity A/c  

208.33

             

 

EDF

MPK Electricity A/c  

28.41

               

 

HSBC

Bank charges 

124.80

             

 

Boyd Sport & Play Ltd

3G Mini Soccer goal nets

300.00

             

 

Machine & Pitch Maintenance Ltd

AGP Maintenance

21.00

               

 

A D Pridmore

MPK/PO Window Cleaner

81.86

               

 

The Danwood Group Ltd

Photocopying charges

137.72

             

 

Danwood Finance Ltd

Photocopier lease

52.12

               

 

Trade UK

Down pipes, gloves, cable ties etc.

4,119.18

          

 

Wages

230.23

             

 

Anglian Water

MPK/PO Water charges

36.10

               

 

Hallmarque

PAT Testing

83.25

               

 

BT Payment Services Ltd

MPK Broadband

253.00

             

 

Event Insurance Services Ltd

Public Liability insurance for May Day Fair

100.00

             

 

Lincoln & Lindsey Blind Society

Grant towards purchase of an Ipod

50.00

               

 

Welton Craft Class

Grant for Community Award

150.00

             

 

SLCC

CiLCA Registration Fee

23.40

               

 

WLDC

Additional Green Waste Bin for MPK

91.56

               

 

Cash

Petty Cash

43.25

               

 

Unicom

MPK/PO Telephone charges

10.02

               

 

Anglian Water

Allotment water charges

129.15

             

 

S England

Travel expenses - York, Gainsborough & Sleaford

17.20

               

 

Dunholme Parish Council

Clerk's travel expenses to SLCC Conference in Derby

3,132.81

          

 

Post Office Ltd

PAYE/NI payment due to 5.4.14

21.00

               

 

A D Pridmore

MPK/PO Window Cleaner

593.00

             

 

Ashby Grass Care

Fertiliser, top soil, grass seed etc. for Bowls green maintenance

471.00

             

 

North Kesteven District Council

PO Non-deomestic rates for 2014/15

592.00

             

 

MPK Non-domestic rates for April 

110.00

             

 

Lincolnshire Assoc of Local Councils

Annual Training Scheme subscription 2014/15

755.68

             

 

Annual membership subscription and LCR magazine

7.00

                 

 

Lunch for training day IT Skills - K England

338.00

             

 

Rialtas Business Solutions Ltd

Accounts package annual support & maintenance

19.87

               

 

ESPO

Stationery and cleaning materials for MPK

61.19

               

 

Jackson Building Centres

Outdoor tap and paint for MPK/Village maintenance

207.00

             

 

Society of Local Council Clerks

Annual membership subscription 


14/04/16  Planning Matters      
       Applications received for consultation:

       PL/0058/14 – Lincolnshire County Council – St Mary’s Primary School, School Drive – Retrospective application to retain existing William Farr Pre-school mobile classroom Block 09

       131144 – Lighthouse Healthcare Ltd – Healthlinc House, Cliff Road – Internal remodelling including extended main entrance and separate external entrance to apartments 1 & 2
       No Observations/Comments on:

       130928 – Mr T Coulton – 4 The Hardings – Single storey extension to rear and extension over garage

131047 – Mr M Herring – Farmers Arms, Market Rasen Road, Welton Hill – Conversion of old  agricultural barn into a holiday let cottage

130916 – Mr E Christopher – The Bungalow, Market Rasen Road, Welton Hill – Change of use of land  to domestic curtilage and proposed two storey side extension and solar panels
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Observations/Comments on:

       130995 – Beal Developments Ltd & ACIS Group – Land to the east of Halfpenny Close and north of The Hardings – Erection of 50no. residential dwellings, to include 31no. affordable and 19no. open market dwellings
Parish Council (PC) members overwhelming concern is the impact on the current infrastructure in Welton.

Some members of the Council were taken to look at this site by WLDC and Community Lincs in November 2012, as a result of the Housing Needs Survey carried out earlier that year.  The PC were approached with a list of 4/5 possible sites which had been either identified for possible residential development or as a result of the land call carried out at the same time.  Two of the sites included on that list which were discounted due to varying reasons have now submitted a planning application or brought it to the PC for discussion regarding future development.

Seven sites have currently been identified within the village for possible development giving potentially an additional 497 houses with the prospect of 1270 extra people living in the village. No benefit other than providing some much needed affordable housing can be seen within this development and there are no details within the application that the developer will be contributing to the services in the village to alleviate any of the problems relating to the infrastructure.

It is requested by the PC that decisions should be deferred until such time that the proposed development of four  other sites now coming forward become more apparent.  All of these proposals will contain an affordable housing element, leaving Welton with a surplus of this type of dwelling.  

Indeed it would not seem unreasonable for all substantial planning applications in relation to Welton to be deferred until the Neighbourhood Plan (NP) is in place, anticipated in early 2015.

Whilst the NP will be in line with National Policy and insofar as it can be with the proposed Local Plan which as yet is undefined, this will almost certainly update the housing requirements of Welton, and reflect the impact of development on the infrastructure and environment of the village.

With all the potential additional development proposed for the village there are major concerns regarding the junctions at the A46 and A15, with no planned improvements by LCC.

The health centre has a list in the region of 9,500 patients and cannot possibly cope with any more. William Farr CofE Comprehensive School is at capacity and does not have space to take more pupils. 

Drainage systems and sewers in the village are at full capacity with constant problems being encountered, in particular close to the development site.

Problems of traffic flow and parking are a continual and ever increasing dilemma in the centre of Welton.

The site is not within easy walking distance to shops and other amenities particularly for those who are elderly or disabled, the distance to the centre of Welton would be considerable with no bus route nearby.

The Council respectfully requests that this application be determined by the Planning Committee and is not an officer decision.
130926 – Mrs C Gordon – 55 Northfield Road – To erect 6ft fence around the boundary to the side to enclose the grassed area
Parish Council (PC) members have overwhelming concerns that this would have a detrimental impact on other properties in the area and drivers will be visually impaired when pulling out of the junction with Hackthorn Road which is a very busy road.

This development was planned to have unenclosed gardens and for one house to erect a 6ft fence would be out of 
character with all the other properties.  The fence will be coming across the boundary and stick out like a sore thumb.

Children travel to and from school along this stretch of road and cross at the junction; it would be an accident waiting to happen. 

The PC has heard from the neighbouring properties at 24 & 26 Hackthorn Road that neither was notified of this application.

It is usual on this type of open plan development for there to be a covenant restricting the erection of structures around the front of properties and the PC would like to know if this aspect has been investigated?

The Council respectfully requests that an officer should visit the site, if they have not already done so prior to any decision being made and that this application be determined by the Planning Committee.
Planning Permission Granted on:

130788 – Mr G Brookes – 115 Rivehall Avenue – Extension to dwelling to provide 2no bedrooms, lounge and wc. Construct new driveway and vehicular access

130928 – Mr T Coulton – 4 The Hardings – Single storey extension to rear and extension over garage

Planning Permission Refused on:

130926 – Mrs C Gordon – 55 Northfield Road – To erect 6ft fence around the boundary to the side to enclose the grassed area
 Appeals:

Appeal for Refusal of Planning Permission on Application 130168 – Mr C Pickering
PROPOSAL: Outline planning application for erection of 74no dwellings - including 30no affordable units with associated access arrangements and open space provision - access to be considered and not reserved for subsequent applications. 

LOCATION: Land west of Ryland Road, Dunholme 

PLANNING INSPECTORATE APPEAL REF: APP/N2535/A/13/2207053

NOTIFICATION DATE: 29 October 2013 

RESPONSE DEADLINE DATE: 31st December 2013
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Inquiry date: 25.3.2014 – see attached notification

Appeal for Refusal of Planning Permission on Application 130040 – Mr & Mrs Pickering

PROPOSAL: Continuance of construction of replica Lincolnshire barn to form holiday lets, amendment to planning application 128470 granted 21st June 2012

LOCATION: Glebe Farm, Horncastle Lane, Scampton

PLANNING INSPECTORATE APPEAL REF: AP/N2535/A/14/2212091

NOTIFICATION DATE: 6 February 2014

RESPONSE DEADLINE DATE: 13th March 2014
· On a proposal from Cllr Greenway, seconded by Cllr Mrs van Gelderen, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote that comments/observations on the above applications are submitted to WLDC.

· Public Inquiry regarding Application 130168 - Cllr Greenway was unable to attend due to unforeseen circumstances and the Clerk attended on behalf of the Council. The Clerk’s report is appendixed to these minutes.
· WLDC have extended the 21 day consultation period on planning applications to 28 days, but will no longer be able to offer an extension to this period.
14/04/17  Committees

Notes and reports from the following Committees were received:
· Playing Fields & Recreation Committee held on 17th March 2014
· Neighbourhood Plan Committee held on 25th March and 7th April 2014
14/04/18  Neighbourhood Plan
Cllr England attended a Planning Camp in York delivered at no charge to attendees by the Eden Project, on behalf of the Government; it had been very useful in giving guidance on the production of a plan. The question had been asked if the Lancaster Community Development Project could be included in Welton’s NP – guidance had been sought and it is possible for the project to be included in Welton’s NP, will need to amend the designated area with permission from Dunholme Parish Council as it could only appear in one Neighbourhood Plan, Cllr Lowen will put it to the LCDP Committee. Whilst at the camp a visit was made to a new innovative development being built by the Joseph Rowntree Foundation at Derwenthorpe; the Committee is planning a visit in the near future to see if anything could be gained for future developments in Welton and an invitation was extended to all Councillors to attend.
14/04/19  Council and Committees
· Annual Parish Meeting – a discussion took place and on a proposal from Cllr Pikett, seconded by Cllr Mrs van Gelderen, it was RESOLVED following a unanimous vote to have printed and send invitations to all households in the village to attend with places limited to 200.
· Welton News request for Councillors to provide a pen picture of themselves to be published in the WN.
7.50pm Meeting adjourned to allow Mr Gilfedder to speak

            It would be in the interest of parishioners to know who members of the PC are and be a good public relations exercise. Approximately 500/600 words maximum per member would be required.
8.02pm Meeting reconvened
             Members discussed the matter and it was agreed that the Chairman and Vice-Chairman would be first, then in alphabetical order.

8.04pm – 8.06pm Meeting adjourned to allow Mr Gilfedder to respond
           On a proposal from Cllr Pikett, seconded by Cllr Greenway, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote to provide pen pictures as requested.
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· Twinning – no news to date from Moncé. Cllr Mrs Chapman heard today that Monsieur Freslon is no longer the Mayor after 30 years in office. The Clerk will e-mail and chase. It was agreed to purchase a piece of glassware as a gift.
· Transport for the Facilities Team - on a proposal from Cllr Greenway, seconded by Cllr Reall, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote to seek advice on lease hire from WLDC/LCC.
· Community Assets – Community Right to Bid under the Localism Act 2011 – certain buildings/land etc. in the community are identified according to their suitability and meeting the criteria, then registered with WLDC which lasts for 5 years. If the building/land comes up for sale, you have the right to bid and 6 months to raise the money. It was felt it might be worth exploring for some time in the future. Members were asked to look around and think about any buildings/land they wished to protect. An example is the Lord Nelson pub at Dunholme, but unfortunately the village found out too late. Cannot be put on individual, Church of England or Crown properties. No fees are payable. 21 members of the public can do it. Agenda for next meeting.
14/04/20  Councillors’ Reports
· Sudbeck Lane – a No Through Road or unsuitable for long vehicles sign is desirable – LCC
· Members of the public and press will be allowed in the future to take photographs, recordings etc of Council meetings and could be put on social media websites. Words, pictures, etc could be edited. Will need to define the public area. Agenda for next meeting.
· Cllrs Mrs England and Powell attended a First Aid Course. Look at buying a defibrillator again. Agenda for next meeting.
· Cllrs England and Mrs Watson attended a tree conference in Gainsborough. A survey of all A & B roads in the county has been carried out. If any tree fails, they are felled within 24/48 hours. Ivy doesn’t kill trees, but it makes them heavy at the top and more likely to come down. It is recommended to cut the ivy at the bottom of the tree and leave to die off. It is important to get the right tree for the Churchyard – expert advice being sought. 
14/04/21  Exclusion of public and press

                     On a proposal from Cllr Pikett, seconded by Cllr Lowen, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote to exclude the public and press, in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960, to allow consideration to be given to the following staffing matters.

14/04/22  Staffing Matters

· On a proposal from Cllr Greenway, seconded by Cllr England, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote to increase staff wages by 3% in line with the increase in National Minimum Wage in October 2014.
· Clerk’s Annual Appraisal – 3.4.14. Copy of appraisal had been circulated prior to the meeting. There has been extra work generated with the library, large planning applications, the preparation and research of the War Memorial booklet, Neighbourhood Plan etc. There has been an increase in staff. It was thought necessary to introduce a B+ into the scoring system and a change in the overall assessment scoring from Acceptable or Not Acceptable to 4 categories. What does she have to do to get an A? It was suggested to introduce a Personal Development Plan which the Clerk would write and Councillors to manage. Review quarterly to see if achieving targets. On a proposal from Cllr Greenway, seconded by Cllr Lowen, it was RESOLVED following a unanimous vote that Cllr Linden will work with the Clerk on this and bring back to a future meeting for discussion. Review salary – currently on spinal point 28. On a proposal from Cllr Pikett, seconded by Cllr Powell, it was unanimously RESOLVED following a vote for an increase to spinal point 29 to be implemented and no  cost of living increase given.
The next Full Council meeting will be held on Monday 12th May 2014







